




Jennifer Henderson 
Director of Student-Athlete Reinstatement 
National Collegiate Athletic Association 
P.O. Box 6222 
Indianapolis, IN  46206-6222 

Dear Ms. Henderson: 

I write to report violations of NCAA 
Bylaw 12.3.1.2, Benefits from Prospective 

Agents.

  Lastly, unknowingly accepted minimal benefits from an 
individual (Christopher Hawkins) who has recently been determined to have triggered legislation 
regarding prospective agents. 



Benefits from Prospective Agents 

first met Christopher Hawkins when was a sophomore in high school 
and came to UNC on an unofficial recruiting trip.  Mr. Hawkins, at that time, was a student-
athlete at UNC. 

  Though Mr. Hawkins 
transferred away from UNC for his senior season, he returned to the area and now lives in 
Durham, NC in a house owned by another mutual friend 

Throughout the recent agent investigation, it has become apparent to us, specifically through 
statements made by Mr. Hawkins to a student-athlete at a different institution, that Mr. Hawkins 
has, unbeknownst to triggered the definition of a “prospective agent”, pursuant to 
Bylaw 12.3.1.2, as he has identified himself to this other student-athlete as a “financial advisor” 
who “takes care of his players”.  Therefore, based upon these statements made by Mr. Hawkins, 
we acknowledge that has impermissibly accepted the minimal benefits described 
above from Mr. Hawkins.  However, we find it important to note that has
reciprocated these minimal social benefits by purchasing meals and drinks on occasion for Mr. 
Hawkins, as well.

While we make these acknowledgements regarding this particularly violation, we purport that 
has consistently asserted, throughout the agent investigation, that he is well aware 

of NCAA regulations related to the provision of benefits by agents, and that Mr. Hawkins does 
not serve in any sort of a managerial role for him, nor did Mr. Hawkins represent himself to 

 in the same manner that he has apparently done with the student-athlete at the other 
institution.  While he does state that Mr. Hawkins has asked to “keep him in the 
loop” with regard to his agent search,  has not involved Mr. Hawkins in his 
discussions with agents.  Moreover, when rumors of Mr. Hawkins’ role in  agent 
search surfaced, directly confronted Mr. Hawkins and questioned him specifically 



as to whether he was spreading this incorrect information.  Mr. Hawkins, at that point, denied 
doing so.   



Please contact my office with questions and concerns.  Thank you for your time and 
consideration. 

Sincerely, 

Richard A. Baddour 
Director of Athletics 

cc: Mr. Shane Lyons, Associate Commissioner, ACC 
 Dr. Holden Thorp, Chancellor 
 Ms. Lissa Broome, Faculty Athletics Representative 
 Mr. Larry Gallo, Jr., Senior Associate Athletics Director 
 Ms. Amy Herman, Assistant Athletics Director 
 Mr. Paul Davis, Head Football Coach 
 Mr. Corey Holliday, Associate Athletics Director 
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Dear Ms. Henderson: 

I write to report violations of NCAA 
12.3.1.2, Benefits from Prospective 

Agents.

  Lastly, 
unknowingly accepted minimal benefits from an individual (Christopher Hawkins) who 

has recently been determined to have triggered legislation regarding prospective agents. 



Benefits from Prospective Agents 

 It was who initially introduced 
to Christopher Hawkins during the summer prior to freshman year at 

UNC, describing him as a “good guy” who would look out for him. Mr. Hawkins, a former 
UNC student-athlete who had transferred away from UNC for his senior season, returned to the 
area and now lives in Durham, NC 

Throughout the recent agent investigation, it has become apparent to us, specifically through 
statements made by Mr. Hawkins to a student-athlete at a different institution, that Mr. Hawkins 
has, unbeknownst to  triggered the definition of a “prospective agent”, pursuant to
Bylaw 12.3.1.2, as he has identified himself to this other student-athlete as a “financial advisor” 
who “takes care of his players”.  Therefore, based upon these statements made by Mr. Hawkins, 
we acknowledge that  has impermissibly accepted the minimal benefits described 
above from Mr. Hawkins.   

While we make these acknowledgements regarding this particular violation, has 
consistently asserted, throughout the agent investigation, that he is well aware of NCAA 



regulations related to the provision of benefits by agents, and that Mr. Hawkins does not serve in 
any sort of a managerial role for him, nor did Mr. Hawkins represent himself to in 
the same manner that he has apparently done with the student-athlete at the other institution.  

insists that he has not directed Mr. Hawkins to set 
these meetings up for him, as he handles this responsibility himself.  Rather, he views Mr. 
Hawkins as a trusted friend who has knowledge about the business and is helpful in giving him 
an assessment about various agencies.  Moreover, when rumors of Mr. Hawkins’ role in  

agent search surfaced, directly confronted Mr. Hawkins and questioned 
him specifically as to whether he was spreading this incorrect information.  Mr. Hawkins, at that 
point, denied doing so.   



Please contact my office with questions and concerns.  Thank you for your time and 
consideration. 

Sincerely, 

Richard A. Baddour 
Director of Athletics 

cc: Mr. Shane Lyons, Associate Commissioner, ACC 
 Dr. Holden Thorp, Chancellor 
 Ms. Lissa Broome, Faculty Athletics Representative 
 Mr. Larry Gallo, Jr., Senior Associate Athletics Director 
 Ms. Amy Herman, Assistant Athletics Director 
 Mr. Paul Davis, Head Football Coach 
 Mr. Corey Holliday, Associate Athletics Director 
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National Collegiate Athletic Association 
P.O. Box 6222 
Indianapolis, IN  46206-6222 

Dear Ms. Henderson: 

I write to report violations of NCAA 
Bylaw 12.3.1.2, Benefits from Prospective 

Agents.

 Lastly, unknowingly accepted minimal benefits from an 
individual (Christopher Hawkins) who has recently been determined to have triggered legislation 
regarding prospective agents. 



Benefits from Prospective Agents 

 first met Christopher Hawkins, a former UNC student-athlete, upon  
enrollment at UNC the summer before his freshman year Though Mr. Hawkins 
had transferred away from UNC for his senior season, he returned to the area and now lives in 
Durham, NC, and, therefore, has many acquaintances/friends on the football team.  



Throughout the recent agent investigation, it has become apparent to us, specifically through 
statements made by Mr. Hawkins to a student-athlete at a different institution, that Mr. Hawkins 
has, unbeknownst to  triggered the definition of a “prospective agent”, pursuant to 
Bylaw 12.3.1.2, as he has identified himself to this other student-athlete as a “financial advisor” 
who “takes care of his players”.  Therefore, based upon these statements made by Mr. Hawkins, 
we acknowledge that has impermissibly accepted the minimal benefits described 
above from Mr. Hawkins.   

While we make these acknowledgements regarding this particular violation,  has 
consistently asserted throughout the agent investigation that he is well aware of NCAA 
regulations related to the provision of benefits by agents, and that Mr. Hawkins does not serve in 
any sort of a managerial role for him, nor did Mr. Hawkins represent himself to in the 
same manner that he has apparently done with the student-athlete at the other institution.  While 

 acknowledges that Mr. Hawkins has provided him with information about various 
agencies and was present at a meeting he had with a financial advisor, insists that he 
has not directed Mr. Hawkins to set any meetings up for him.  Rather, he views Mr. Hawkins as 
a friend who has knowledge about the business and is helpful in giving him an assessment about 
various agencies.  Moreover, when rumors of Mr. Hawkins’ role in  agent search 
surfaced, raised concerns with who directly confronted Mr. Hawkins 
and questioned him specifically as to whether he was spreading this incorrect information.  Mr. 
Hawkins, at that point, denied doing so.   



Please contact my office with questions and concerns.  Thank you for your time and 
consideration. 

Sincerely, 

Richard A. Baddour 
Director of Athletics 

cc: Mr. Shane Lyons, Associate Commissioner, ACC 
 Dr. Holden Thorp, Chancellor 
 Ms. Lissa Broome, Faculty Athletics Representative 
 Mr. Larry Gallo, Jr., Senior Associate Athletics Director 
 Ms. Amy Herman, Assistant Athletics Director 
 Mr. Paul Davis, Head Football Coach 
 Mr. Corey Holliday, Associate Athletics Director 








